HIGHLAND COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES
November 12, 2007
Trustees Present:  Nancy Batchelder, Vernie Coy, Donald Harter, Russell Karn, Joyce Rush, Jason Taylor.

Call to Order:  The regular meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Chairperson Rush in the Highland Community College Administration Building Conference Room.

Approval of the Agenda:   One item was added to the Agenda.  Resolution of Support was added as Action Item V.G.  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mr. Coy that the Agenda be approved as amended.  Motion passed.

Approval of Minutes:  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the minutes of the October 10, 2007, Regular Meeting be approved as presented.  Motion passed.
Approval of Warrants:  It was moved by Mr. Taylor, seconded by Mr. Karn, that warrants numbered 14869 through 15982 be approved as presented.  Discussion.  Motion passed.
Klinefelter Land: Mr. David Reist, President, introduced Alan Boeh, HCC Legal Counsel.  Mr. Boeh discussed with the Board their options regarding the Klinefelter Land and the Plamann Estate.  The land that is in Brown County may be transferred to the HCC Foundation, but the College will still maintain decision making ability when it comes to what is to be done with the land.   Mr. Reist expressed his desire to have a meeting with the Ag Advisory Counsel and a few of the Board Members to put together a plan for what might be done with that portion of the farm that is in Brown County.
Application for State of Kansas Deferred Maintenance Bonds:  Mr. Reist stated that, last year, the Kansas Legislature passed two items to help higher education with deferred maintenance items.  The first was tax credits, which they are still working on.  The second is a 5 year program for the issuance of interest free bonds for deferred maintenance projects.  The bonds cannot be used for athletic facilities or new construction.  They also cannot be used to repair parking lots unless the parking lot repair is in conjunction with the repairs of an existing building.  Twenty million dollars will be made available each year for five years for the community colleges, technical schools, and Washburn University.  The payback period for each bond issuance is eight years.  The recipient of the bonds has three years from the date of bond issuance to spend the bond proceeds.  The individual institution would not receive the funds up front as with a normal bond distribution.  The State would hold the funds and the institution would then submit expenditures for reimbursement.  A college may apply once or each of the five years if they so choose.
Mr. Reist provided a list of possible projects that would meet the guidelines totaling one million dollars.  He requested Board approval to make an application for the Sate of Kansas Deferred Maintenance Bonds.  Discussion.  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded Mr. Taylor, that the Administration make application to the State of Kansas for $1,000,000 in deferred maintenance bonds.  Motion passed.

Contract – Football Coaches: Administrative contracts for full-time football coaches run from January 1 through December 31.  Mr. Reist recommended that the current staff be renewed for 2008.  It was moved by Mr. Harter, seconded by Mr. Coy, that the contracts for the current full-time football staff be renewed as recommended and that they receive a 3% increase in salary beginning January 1, 2008.  Motion passed.
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Yearbook:  Mr. Reist informed the Board that the last journalism instructor that the College had left in 2002.  At that time, it was decided not to replace the position due to revenues the College lost with cuts under Governor Graves.  It was decided to have Dr. Craig Mosher, Executive Assistant to the President, recruit and scholarship students to work on the yearbook and he would supervise the process.  The 2001-02, 2002-03, 2003-04, and 2004-05 yearbooks were completed using this process.  The 2005-06 and 2006-07 yearbooks are still under construction.
Mr. Reist stated that he is not interested in Dr. Mosher continuing the process because he does not have the time and the process is not working.  In a recent survey of the Kansas community colleges, 12 colleges responded.  All indicated they did not have a yearbook, but one college produces a magazine similar to a yearbook

Mr. Reist presented four options.  The College could discontinue the yearbook.  The College could hire a part-time person to teach the yearbook classes and produce the yearbook.  A part-time person could be hired to produce a College magazine.  A full-time faculty could be hired to the Journalism program and produce a newspaper and a yearbook or magazine.

Discussion.  It was noted that the yearbook is a good historic record for the College.  A magazine would serve the same purpose.  Mr. Reist stated that the budget for next year will determine if any of these options are feasible and he will bring the item back to the Board at a future meeting.

Cafeteria:  Mr. Reist stated that the possibility of updating the LSU Lounge and Cafeteria was the subject of committee planning last spring.  At the June 2007 Board of Trustees meeting, the Board approved a plan to remodel the LSU Lounge.  The Scottie Pause, as the lounge was renamed, is now completed.
Mr. Reist requested Board approval to investigate costs associated with remodeling the cafeteria.  The timing of this project, should it be approved, will be crucial.  It will have to be completed during the summer and ready by August 1.  Discussion.  It was the consensus of the Board that the Administration be given approval to investigate the costs that would be associated with a remodel of the cafeteria.  The results of the study will be brought to the Board at a future meeting.

NEKTC:  Mr Reist presented the Trustees with a draft document outlining the plan for consolidation of the Northeast Kansas Technical College and Highland Community College.  The Board reviewed the draft and made several suggestions.  Mr. Reist will be meeting with the parties involved and legal counsel about resolving any issues and finalizing the document.
Resolution of Support:  Mr. Reist informed the Trustees that HCC will offer several agriculture courses in viticulture at the HCC Center in Wamego.  The State lobbyist for the Kansas Grape Growing and Winemakers Association has asked HCC for a resolution of support.
It was moved by Mr. Taylor, seconded by Mr. Karn, that the resolution supporting Viticulture in Kansas be adopted as presented.  Motion passed.

Finance/Operations:  Ms. Fox provided an update on maintenance projects on campus.  She informed the Trustees that the HCC Foundation has agreed to do the work needed on the Perry Center parking lot and to reimburse the College for an air conditioning unit that was purchased for the Center.
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Student Services Report:  Dr. Cheryl Rasmussen, Vice President for Student Services, provided housing, enrollment, and demographic figures for Fall, 2007.  Spring enrollment is underway, having started October 29th.  Twenty-four were in attendance at the Junior/Senior Day on November 3rd.   A listing of scheduled Financial Aid Nights was provided.  Ms. Kelly Twombly, Financial Aid Director, visits various high schools to present Financial Aid workshops for students and parents.
Academic Affairs Report:   Mr. Mike Parker, Vice President for Academic Affairs, reported that, when the electricity was off for two days in Irvin Hall while the electrical work was being completed in the field house, the classes that were scheduled in that building had to be relocated and the people who are officed there also had to move for that time.  Most were moved to the Library.  Mr. Parker noted good cooperation on the part of all involved.
Foundation Report:  Dr. Craig Mosher, Executive Director of the HCC Foundation, reported that the Foundation received the preliminary audit results at their last meeting.  Other business conducted included the approval of parking lot improvements at the Perry Center.

Dr. Mosher announced that the AQIP portfolio was submitted on time.   A copy of the portfolio is available on line and a hard copy is available in the Library.

Trustees’ Report:  No report.
President’s Report:  Mr. Reist reported that he will be attending the Council of President’s meeting in Parsons on December 2nd & 3rd.  Normally, Chaiperson Rush attends the Kansas Association of Community College Trustees held in conjunction with the COP meeting.  She will not be able to attend this month.  Mr. Reist asked that if another Trustee was interested in attending in Mrs. Rush’s place, to please let him know ASAP.
Other meetings that Mr. Reist will be attending include a Kansas Board of Regents meeting on November 14 & 15 and a Distribution Formula Committee Meeting on November 19th.  Both meetings are in Topeka.

Plans for the College’s 150th birthday on February 9, 2008, are proceeding.  Mr. Reist provided the Trustees with an update regarding athletic achievements.

Upcoming activities at the College include the following:  Christmas Concert on December 4; Theatre Production on November 29, 30 & December 1st; and the College Holiday Open House at Dr. Rasmussen’s home on December 7th.
Public Comment:  None.

Announcements:  None.
Executive Session:  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mr. Coy, that the Board go into Executive Session at 9:06 p.m. for no more than 10 minutes to discuss non-elected personnel.  Motion passed.

The Board reconvened to regular session at 9:16 p.m.  It was moved by Mr. Karn, seconded by Mr. Coy, that the Executive Session be extended for 5 minutes.  Motion passed.

The Board reconvened to regular session at 9:21 p.m.
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Adjournment:  It was moved by Mr. Coy, seconded by Mrs. Batchelder, that the meeting adjourn.  Motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 9:22 p.m.

_____________________________________  _________  ________________________

Joyce C. Rush
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Jason Taylor
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